

POLITECNICO DI TORINO

Master Degree Course in Communications and Computer Networks Engineering

Master Degree Thesis

LoRa Applications and Validations in Complex Urban Environment

Author: Afsaneh Akhbari Supervisors Prof.Marco Allegretti Prof.Ladislau Matekovits

Academic Year 2020-2021

Abstract

Low Power Wide Area Network(LPWAN), is a new technology that is so popular these days due to some crucial features that are fundamental of the Internet of Things(IoT) such as low power consumption, a massive number of connections, and long-range. Sectors that mostly benefit from the LPWAN are agriculture, health care, manufacturing and etc. As cities are going to be smart in the 4th industrial era, it is essential to move toward automation and data exchanges which include IoT, cloud computing and and so on. LPWAN technologies used widely in industry to connect machines and sensors. Sensors in LPWAN technologies and manufacturing facilities may broadcast important data in long ranges to a network, where it can be processed.

This thesis has the objective to investigate coverage and performance outcomes of one of the LPWAN technologies called LoRaWAN in a harsh urban environment. This has been achieved through experimental and system-level evaluation of the LoRaWAN technology which is followed by some simulations and data analysis of extracted test results. We have set up a basic LoRaWAN network that includes a sensor node, a gateway and a network server in order to study the communication, based on Lora modulation. The research has been done in indoor and outdoor environment with the main focus on outdoor experiments. The measured results illustrate that for Non-Line-of-Sight(NLOS) LoRa communication in urban areas the maximum reach is less than 2km. Further investigations have been done to check the packet delivery ratio in different ranges and different spreading factors which demonstrate that increasing the spreading factor in long ranges results in less packet loss and higher performance on Lora link. Besides, it is worth noting that based on extracted results and data analysis, by increasing the packet size, the time on air for each sent packet increases which degrades the communication performance.

Acknowledgments

I would like to pay my regards to my supervisors professor Marco Allegretti and professor Matekovits for giving me the opportunity to get familiar and become deep in LoRaWAN technology. Their knowledge and advice helped me to always step on the right path and achieve the final result of this thesis. Besides my supervisors, I would like to thank the rest of my thesis committee: Isabella Bordi and Luigi Gilli, for their encouragement and insightful comments.

Finally, I could not have finished this research without the support and help of my family who provided happy times to rest my mind outside of my research.

Contents

1	Introduction					
	1.1 Thesis Contribution					
	1.2	Thesis	3 Outline	8		
2	Low	v Powe	er Wide Area Network(LPWAN)	9		
	2.1	Famo	ous LPWAN Technologies	10		
		2.1.1	SigFox	10		
		2.1.2	NarrowBand IoT (NB-IoT)	11		
		2.1.3	LoRaWAN	12		
	2.2	LPW	AN Comparison	13		
3	3 LoRa and LoRaWAN Overview					
	3.1	LoRa	Technology	14		
		3.1.1	LoRa Physical Layer	15		
		3.1.2	LoRa Characteristics	15		
		3.1.3	LoRa Parameters	16		
		3.1.4	LoRa Packet Format	18		
		3.1.5	LoRa End Device Activation Methods	20		
			Over the Air Activation (OTAA)	20		
			Activation by Personalization (ABP)	21		
	3.2	LoRa	WAN Technology	22		
		3.2.1	LoRaWAN Classes	23		
4	\mathbf{Sys}	tem D	esign and Implementation	25		
	4.1	Propo	sed System Model	25		
	4.2	4.2 System Architecture and Components				
		4.2.1	Gateway	26		
		4.2.2	LoRaWAN Network Server	28		
			TTN Limitations	29		
			ThingsSpeak Integration	29		
			HTTP Integration	29		
		4.2.3	LoRa End Device	30		
			Adaptive Data Rate (ADR)	34		

5	Measurements and Results					
	5.1	Initial Test Parameters	7			
		5.1.1 Received Signal Strength Indicator(RSSI)	3			
		5.1.2 Signal to Noise Ratio(SNR) $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots 38$	3			
	5.2	Measurement Scenarios 39	9			
		5.2.1 Indoor Measurements	9			
		Room13	9			
		$\operatorname{Room}2\ldots\ldots\ldots\ldots$ 42	2			
		5.2.2 Outdoor Measurements	4			
		location $1(300 \text{m})$	5			
		location $2(450 \text{m})$	7			
		location $3(700m)$	9			
		location $4(950m)$)			
		location $5(1200 \text{m})$	2			
		location $6(1450)$	3			
		location $7(1700 \text{m})$	5			
		Downlink Communication	6			
6	Simulation and Data Analysis					
	6.1	Packet Delivery ratio	9			
	6.2	System Performance Analysis	1			
		6.2.1 Path Loss Models	1			
		Free-Space Path Loss	1			
		HATA-OKUMURA Model	2			
		Ericsson Model	2			
		Proposed Model	2			
		6.2.2 Throughput	4			
	6.3	Packet Length Analysis	6			
7	Cor	clusion and Future Works 67	7			
•	71	Conclusion 67	7			
	7.2	Future works	9			
	••	$-\mathbf{L} = \mathbf{L} =$	-			

Chapter 1

Introduction

The technology of the Internet of Things(IoT) enables any device to connect to the Internet and communicate with other objects, such as automobiles, animals, and plants. [1] [2]. IoT applications [3] [1], such as smart homes and smart cities, are becoming increasingly common, resulting in an increase in the density and volume of networked sensor deployments [5] [6]. The majority of IoT end devices are powered by batteries. They will last for almost 10 years without requiring any maintenance. Wireless networks must provide stable operations, larger coverage, and great energy efficiency in order to link to IoT devices [3]. The devices communicate across a long distance in a multi-hop fashion to send useful data like humidity, temperature, and other factors. Because traditional IoT networking technologies like Zigbee and Bluetooth can only give a limited range [1], [10], [15]. As a result of these requirements, Low Power Wide Area Networking (LPWAN) has emerged as a new branch of IoT networking technology to achieve great energy economy. LPWAN technologies solve one of the biggest issues of the sensor networks, which is the communication range. Radio communications mostly affected by the communication path and distance from the gateway. Transmitted messages may not be received successfully because of signal blockage by obstacles or due to interference with other radio waves. As a result, LPWAN emerged to facilitate radio communication in long ranges with more robustness to the interference.

One of the LPWAN technologies [7] is LoRa, which provides a number of advantages. Unlike ZigBee, which has a small coverage area and is better ideal for indoor usage [12], LoRa offers a large coverage range to remote regions and requires less power [4][16]. LoRa is also a solution for IoT and M2M communication since it uses a spectrum that does not require a license [7] [8]. Because LoRa networking [11] is an open-source technology that allows for low-cost autonomous network setup, it is commonly employed for LPWAN applications.

1.1 Thesis Contribution

In the framework outlined above, the objective of the thesis is to evaluate the performance of LoRa together with the presence of a point to multi-point networking protocol called LoRaWAN in terms of received signal strength Indicator(RSSI) in different outdoor locations in a harsh urban environment as well as indoor areas. Besides, further evaluations of packet delivery ratio and payload size effect, on the overall performance are discussed. Moreover, this research points to the maximum range in which the LoRaWAN gateway would be able to receive the LoRa packets.

This dissertation is carried out to connect a sensor node which is defined as a temperature and humidity sensor along with an RFM95W LoRa module to a LoRaWAN gateway. During the experiment, the gateway is fixed at a height of 12m above the ground. In LoRa system evaluations, choosing the right spreading factor is one of the most important keys in achieving maximum coverage. In this thesis, by activating adaptive data rate(ADR), intelligently the best data rate for sending information as well as spreading factor is determined. In a harsh urban environment, with the gradual increase of the spreading factor (lowering data rate), the gateway is able to receive LoRa packets up to a distance of less than 2km, which is a relatively long distance in a lossy environment. In all telecommunication systems, by moving away from the gateway, the received power by the base station and signal quality decreases. LoRa is no exception and according to the test results, in places far from the gateway, the amount of power received exceeds -100dBm. Thanks to high sensitivity LoRaWAN gateways which are able to receive down to -139dBm at spreading factor 12.

The originality of the work is mainly related to the testing environment that was surrounded by high buildings which degrade the communication performance a lot. However, experiments illustrate that LoRa would be a good choice even in harsh urban environments.

LoRaWAN networks are best suited for outdoor IoT applications such as smart cities, agriculture, farming, and airports, among others. There has always been a gap in indoor deployment that causes signal propagation and network issues in inside scenarios and applications for various indoor users.Therefore, more research regarding indoor developments needed in the future.

1.2 Thesis Outline

The remainder of the thesis work is structured as follows: Chapter 2 is the demonstration of the new LPWAN technologies and their unique features. In Chapter 3, we describe the concept of LoRa, the general architecture of LoRaWAN and reviewing the main parameters of physical and MAC layers. Chapter 4 introduces the system model and components which will be used in this research. Measurement results and evaluation are described in Chapter 5 and the analysis and simulation of the extracted results will be argued in chapter 6. The conclusion of the research work is provided in Chapter 7.

Chapter 2

Low Power Wide Area Network(LPWAN)

LPWAN uses a basic network architecture and long-distance communication with low data rates [9], and it was built specifically for applications that require only a few messages per day to be transmitted across a long radio range. SigFox, LoRaWAN, and NB-IoT are the most popular technologies. The three typical important challenges for LPWAN are: [13]

- 1. Nodes should be cheap (chip price 1-2).
- 2. Nodes should have a lifetime of up to ten years when they are batterypowered (2500 mAh) and
- 3. The distance between the base station and a node may exceed 10 km.

Long Range, Ultra-Low Power Operations, Low Cost and low data rate are the primary characteristics of LPWAN, which will be discussed.

- 1. Long Range: LPWAN technologies help to provide wide-area coverage with good signal transmission, even in challenging and harsh environments. End devices can communicate with the base station across long distances. Using the sub-GHz band allows for reliable communication while maintaining a low power budget. Low-frequency signals have the benefit of being more robust to multipath fading and attenuation due to obstructions or thick surfaces. Furthermore, because most popular wireless technologies such as Wi-Fi, Bluetooth, and ZigBee use the 2.4 GHz band, these frequencies are less overcrowded.
- 2. Low Power: To enter into the business of IoT devices that run on batteries, a solution must have extremely low power consumption. The following is the key LPWAN design strategies for achieving it: Duty Cycle: Only by turning off power-hungry components of IoT devices power-efficient operation can be achieved. The duty cycle of

a component, device, or system is the percentage of time it is used. The duty cycle can be stated as a percentage or a ratio Depending on the channel, there is a 0.1 percent to 1.0 percent duty cycle every day in Europe. Duty cycle limiting allows LPWAN systems to broadcast and receive data only when they are needed. As a result, power-hungry components, such as transceivers, are often turned off during the network's lifetime. The end device only wakes up for transmission if the application requires data to be sent through an uplink connection. Furthermore, the end device only listens when the data is transmitted in downlink mode by the base station. For a transmitter to establish the time limit to occupy the channel, regional norms are in effect. The European Telecommunication Standard Institute [9] and the Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineering [10] are two famous standard-setting organizations.

- 3. Cost Effectiveness: One of the reasons for the commercial success of LPWAN technologies are their cost effectiveness, with hardware prices as low as a few dollars [33]. This allows technology to compete with cellular networks by providing services to numerous applications.
- 4. Low Data Rate Using a low data rate with small packet data sizes is one of the characteristics of LPWAN systems that differs for different LPWAN technologies such as SigFox, LoRa ...

2.1 Famous LPWAN Technologies

In this section, different proprietary technologies e.g. SigFox, LoRaWAN, and NB-IoT is highlighted.

2.1.1 SigFox

SigFox provides LPWAN solutions in unlicensed sub-GHz bands that are implemented across many geographies. Sigfox uses 868 MHz, 902 MHz, and 433 MHz across Europe, North America, and Asia, respectively. End-devices connect with the base station using Binary Shift Keying (BPSK) modulation in a narrow band of 100 Hz with a data rate of 100 bits per second in uplink transmission. As a result, using UNB in the sub-GHz spectrum leads to improved frequency band utilization with lower noise levels [37]. Therefore, receiver sensitivity is increased while power consumption is reduced. Furthermore, Sigfox was originally designed for uplink communication, but it eventually evolved into bidirectional communication. Regional restrictions limit the number of messages sent by uplink transmission to 140 with 12byte message size [35]. Despite this, downlink communications are limited to four per day, preventing the base station from acknowledging every uplink message. Downlink messages have an 8-byte payload.

2.1.2 NarrowBand IoT (NB-IoT)

Narrowband IoT is a technology that coexists in LTE and GSM under licensed frequency bands. Main capabilities of NB-IoT include: Main capabilities of NB-IoT include:

- 1. Deployment in a very small bandwidth
- 2. Extended coverage compared with existing cellular
- 3. Optimized for very long terminal battery life (10 years)
- 4. Support for massive connections (50K devices)
- 5. Optimized for ultra-low terminal cost

NB-IoT should support 3 different modes of operation which are shown in figure 2.1.

- 1. Stand-alone: using for example the spectrum currently being used by other systems a replacement of one or more GSM carriers, as well as scattered spectrum.
- 2. Guard-band: utilizing the resource blocks that are unused within a LTE carriers guard band.
- 3. In-band: utilizing resource blocks within a normal LTE carrier[36].



Figure 2.1: Operation Modes of NB-IoT

2.1.3 LoRaWAN

The architecture of a LoRa network, as well as the medium access control (MAC) and network layers, are defined in the LoRaWAN standard [31]. The LoRa Alliance, a non-profit organization, maintains the LoRaWAN specification and offers a certification procedure to ensure compatibility. Devices communicate directly to one or more gateways in LoRaWAN, which transfer messages to a network server over an Internet backbone. The network server removes duplicate messages (data from devices might come in through many gateways) and sends them to the appropriate application server. The end-user typically provides only the devices and application server, while a network provider provides the gateways and network server. All MAC choices, such as data rate and ACK processing, are made at the servers. To handle collisions, the LoRaWAN utilizes The ALOHA MAC mode, which permits end-devices to transmit as soon as they wake up and apply exponential back-off in the event of a collision [29]. The major goal of its development is to give sensors the ability to exchange data frames with a server at a low data rate and with a comparably short time between transmissions. The network architecture is set up in a star-of-stars topology, with end-devices connecting to network servers via the gateway. The bit rate of LoRaWAN is adjusted in line with the available channel quality. It makes use of the SF characteristic to adjust between modulated signal robustness and bit rate. When a sensor node has poor network quality, LoRaWAN boosts the SF to allow the modulated signal to be sent over a long distance. In this case, the bit rate would be low. This variation in data rate is controlled by the Lo-RaWAN parameter (DR), which in the EU ranges from DR0 (SF12, lowest bit rate) to DR5 (SF7, highest bit rate).

2.2 LPWAN Comparison

In order to be able to choose the best technology for industry usage, a comparison between different LPWAN technologies must be considered which is argued in table 2.1. Both LoRaWAN and SigFox use license-free sub-GHz band which is less cost for these two technologies. Interference and multipath fading are reduced as a result of this. NB-IoT makes use of licensed bands to deliver QoS at a high cost. NB-IoT devices have a shorter working lifetime with respect to SigFox and LoRaWAN [38]. In general, all LPWAN technologies have a well-established deployment paradigm, and among them LoRaWAN technology being implemented in over 100 countries [39].

	SigFox	LoRa	NB-IoT	
Modulation	BPSK	CSS	QPSK	
	Sub-GHz ISM	Unlicensed ISM	Licensed	
Frequency	EU 868 MHz	EU 868 MHz	LTE Frequency	
	US 902 MHz	US 915 MHz	Band	
Data Pata	100 bps [UL]	0.2.50 kbpg	200 khng	
Data Rate	600 bps [DL]	0.3-30 kbps	200 kbps	
Danco	10 km [Urban]	5 km [Urban]	1 km [Urban]	
Trange	50 km [Rural]	15 km [Rural]	10 km [Rural]	

Table 2.1: Technical Specification of LPWAN Technologies

Chapter 3

LoRa and LoRaWAN Overview

3.1 LoRa Technology

Long Range (LoRa) is a WSN technology that supports IoT by sending long-range signals with minimal power consumption. The goal of LoRa is to provide secure bidirectional communication[32]. Semtech [7] introduced LoRa in 2012. LoRa technology uses sub-GHz frequencies in the 433 (Asia), 868 (Europe), and 915 (North America) MHz bands in the Physical Layer Protocol. Each nation regulates the frequency of LoRa, which has various frequencies [8] [23]. In the European area, the LoRa standard frequency is 863–870 MHz (EU863) [14]. Using frequency bands of (863 MHz - 870 MHz) in Europe, requires to follow the below guidelines:

- 1. The maximum transmission power for uplink is restricted to 25mW. (14 dBm).
- The maximum transmission power for downlink is restricted to 0.5W. (27 dBm).

The network operator (for example, The Things Network) might impose extra limits in addition to the ISM band requirements. LoRa is generally divided between two layers:

- 1. Physical Layer: The Chirp Spread Spectrum (CSS) radio modulation technique is utilized to communicate between end devices and gateways.
- 2. MAC Layer: LoRaWAN is a multicast networking technology that employs the LoRa MAC layer protocol. It specifies the set of rules that radio waves must follow in order to get access to the LoRaWAN gateway and execute channel operations.

The LoRa physical layer is a Semtech-developed private technology, whereas LoRaWAN is a LoRa-Alliance-developed open standard.

3.1.1 LoRa Physical Layer

The physical layer of LoRa uses LoRa modulation. A chirp spread spectrum modulation employs wide-band linear frequency modulated pulses whose frequency changes over time. As a result of this modulation technique, LoRa technology is robust to multipath fading and the Doppler effect.

The chip rate (chip-per-second-per-Hertz) is equal to the programmed bandwidth and can be 125, 250, or 500 kHz. To boost noise resistance, the LoRa physical layer includes forward error-correcting codes. Different data speeds are available, ranging from 300 bps to 50 kbps, according to reports. The choice of data rate is based on a trade-off between transmission length (the amount of time the message is sent over the air) and range [21]. Furthermore, depending on the communication distance and required on-air duration, the spreading factor (SF) for a LoRa link may be adjusted. Using forward error-correcting code along with frequency hopping spread spectrum (FHSS) reduces interferences with other radio waves. Traffic is considerably imbalanced in LoRa communication, with uplink dominating over the downlink. End devices send at any moment on any supported channel without utilizing listen before talk. In practice, the channel should be chosen pseudorandomly while respecting the duty cycle limits imposed by frequency rules. The European standards [22] imposes a maximum 1% duty cycle to each LoRa end device.

3.1.2 LoRa Characteristics

LoRa technology has various characteristics that make it a popular technology. The distinguishing characteristics are as below:

- 1. Ultra-long distance: According to the previous researches in [17], [25], the longest SF12 can reach a distance of up to 5Km and the smallest SF7 can accomplish a distance of 2Km in Line-of-Sight (LOS) communications. The longest distance reached in Non-Line-of-Sight (NLOS) circumstances with structures are less than 2Km [26]. It is also worth noting that the factors Bandwidth, SF, transmission power, and coding rate all have an effect on communication distance [18].
- 2. Low cost and complexity: The LoRa devices are manufactured in such a way that they are not complicated. As a result of this, we can face low-cost end nodes. By reducing the complexity the overhead reduces during the communication as well. The end devices operate in such a way that they do not use the complicated listen before talk(LBT), instead the nodes start transmission when they need, Therefore the

pure ALOHA system is using. Pure ALOHA system is a random access protocol in which the end device transmits whenever it has data to be sent toward the gateway at any time. In this system the frames that are collided will be destroyed. In LoRa, The chance of collision is low due to the 1% duty cycle restrictions.

- 3. Extended lifetime: Depending on the radios and boards utilized, LoRa uses 120-150 mW for transmission. This can be extended to a total life period of 2-5 years.
- 4. Concurrent reception of LoRaWAN gateway: LoRa gateways can receive data on up to eight channels at the same time. The same SF can be received on many channels. All of the spreading factors from SF7 to SF12 are orthogonal, therefore broadcasts with various SFs can be received on the same channel at the same time.
- 5. Resilience to Doppler effect: LoRa transmissions are highly resistant to the Doppler effect because of the CSS modulation technique. moving LoRa end-devices operating at a constant speed and in LOS can achieve packet delivery ratio(PDR) more than 85%[30].

3.1.3 LoRa Parameters

To customize connection performance and energy usage, a LoRa device uses different transmission parameters such as Transmission Power (TP), Carrier Frequency (CF), Spreading Factor (SF), Bandwidth (BW), and Coding Rate (CR).

- 1. Transmission Power: TP on a LoRa radio may be modified from 4 dBm to 20 dBm, however, due to hardware implementation restrictions, the range is limited from 2 dBm to 20 dBm. Furthermore, due to hardware restrictions, power levels greater than 17 dBm may only be used on a 1% duty cycle.
- 2. Carrier Frequency: The carrier frequency is the central frequency that may be set in stages of 61 Hz between 137MHz and 1020MHz and is used to transmit data. This range may be restricted to 860MHz to 1020MHz depending on the LoRa chip.



Figure 3.1: EU863-870 ISM band channel frequencies

- 3. Spreading Factor: The symbol rate to chip rate ratio is defined by SF. A greater spreading factor improves the signal-to-noise ratio (SNR), sensitivity and range, but it results in increasing the packet transmission duration. The number of chips per symbol is equal to 2^{SF} . For instance, 4096 chips/symbol are used with an SF of 12 (SF12). The spreading factor can be set between 7 and 12. Different SF radio communications are orthogonal to each other, and network separation using different SF is possible [19][7][4]. If we increase the SF by 1:
 - (a) The symbol duration time almost doubles with respect to the previous SF.
 - (b) It cuts the bit rate in half as compared to the previous SF.
 - (c) The Time on Air (ToA) increases.



Figure 3.2: LoRa chirps with different spreading factor

Figure 3.2 depicts a summary of symbol durations in relation to various Spreading Factors. The symbol duration doubles when the SF rises by one.

- 4. Bandwidth: The width of the transmission band is defined by BW. Larger BW results in a higher data rate (and consequently less time on-air), but results in decreasing the sensitivity (because of integration of additional noise). A lower BW results in greater sensitivity but a lower data rate. 125 kHz bandwidth corresponds to a chip rate of 125 kbps. Although bandwidth may be chosen from 7.8 kHz to 500 kHz, a typical LoRa network works at 500 kHz, 250 kHz, or 125 kHz.
- 5. Coding Rate: CR is the LoRa modem's FEC rate that protects against bursts of interference and may be adjusted to 4/5, 4/6, 4/7, or 4/8. A greater CR provides better protection, but increases the amount of time spent in the air.

3.1.4 LoRa Packet Format

The physical layer frame format is defined in Semtech manufactured transceivers. A message frame's bandwidth and spreading factor stay constant. LoRa message includes a preamble, physical header, physical header Cyclic redundancy check, physical payload and cyclic redundancy check for error detection.



Figure 3.3: Physical Layer Message Format [34]

The preamble is utilized by the receiver to determine the start of the packet. The default mode of operation is the header. It contains payload information such as payload length in bytes, forward error-correcting code rate, and the presence of a 16-bit CRC for the payload The payload is a variable-length field containing the actual data encoded at the forward error-correcting coding rate set in the header in explicit mode or fixed in implicit mode. A payload CRC is optionally added. A LoRa frame starts with a preamble. The preamble initializes with a sequence of constant up chirps. The last two up chirps encode the sync word which is shown in figure 3.4. The sync word is a one-byte value used to distinguish LoRa networks that operate in the same frequency ranges. If the decoded sync word does not match the device's settings, the device will stop listening to the message. Two and a quarter down chirps come after the sync word, for a duration of 2.25 symbols.



Figure 3.4: Frequency changes over time of a sample signal emitted by a LoRa transmitter [40]

The preamble length is adjustable. Furthermore, only uplink communication has 2 bytes of PHDR, 4 bits of PHDR CRC, a variable length of Payload, and 2 bytes of CRC.

3.1.5 LoRa End Device Activation Methods

LoRaWAN End-Device activations are classified into two types: Activationby-Personalization (ABP) and Over-the-Air (OTA) activated End-Devices.

Over the Air Activation (OTAA)

To be activated on a certain network, OTA End-Devices go through the Join Procedure, during which a dynamic device address (DevAddr) is issued to an end device and root keys are used to generate session keys. As a result, DevAddr and session keys change with each new session [44]. Over-the-Air (OTA) activation is employed in this study. With respect to ABP activation method, OTAA is the preferred because it provides the most secure way to connect end devices to a network server. Before activation:

- 1. End devices must know and save its DevEUI, AppEUI and AppKey.
- 2. The network server must know and save the same AppKey.

EUI stands for Extended Unique Identifier which is 64-bits long and is generally used for the identification of network components. The DevEUI, which is comparable to a MAC address, uniquely identifies the end device. The AppEUI, which is comparable to a port number, uniquely identifies the Application Server. The AppKey is a 128-bit AES (Advanced Encryption Standard) symmetric key (also known as the root key) that is used to produce the Message Integrity Code (MIC) to verify the message's integrity. The identical AppKey must be stored on both the end device and the network server. To prevent malicious devices from replaying the Join-Request, the end device creates the DevNonce, which is a randomly generated number. The end device creates a message that includes the DevNonce, AppEUI, and DevEUI. The AppKey generates the Message Integrity Code (MIC) for this message.

The LoRa end device activates itself by transmitting a Join-Request message including the DevNonce, AppEUI, DevEUI, and MIC to the network server. When the network server gets the Join-Request message, it checks to see if the DevNonce has never been used before. The network server uses the MIC value to authenticate the end device. If approved, the network server generates the following values: DevAddress (Device Address) In order to decrease protocol overhead in transmitted frames, the DevAddr translates the DevEUI to a shorter address (32 bits). The network server creates a message that includes the DevAddr, AppNonce, NetID, and certain network parameters. The AppKey generates the Message Integrity Code (MIC) for this message. The AppKey is utilized to encrypt the message itself. The network server then delivers a Join-Accept response to the end device, which includes the encrypted communication and the MIC. The AppNonce and DevNonce are now shared by both the end device and the network server. The AppNonce and DevNonce are used by the end device and network server to produce two session keys: the Network Session Key (NwkSKey) and the Application Session Key (AppSKey). The AppSKey and DevAddr are sent to the application server by the network server. To maintain data integrity, the end device and network server utilize the NwkSKey to calculate and validate the Message Integrity Code (MIC) of all data messages. The NwkSKey is also employed in the encryption and decryption of the payload. The AppSKey protects end-to-end communications between the end device and the application server. The application server and end device employ the shared symmetric key to encrypt and decode the payload. End-to-end encryption is used between the end device and the application server.



Figure 3.5: OTAA procedure

Activation by Personalization (ABP)

In the Activation-By-Personalisation (ABP) mode no Join-Request or JoinAccept messages is sent. By passing the Join Procedure, ABP End-Devices are immediately linked to a specific network.

3.2 LoRaWAN Technology

LoRa has the network characteristics of "a star-of-star topology" [4] [12] [24], as shown in figure 3.6. A LoRa network includes several elements:

- 1. Endpoints: Endpoints are low-cost, battery-powered. They are parts of the LoRa network that perform sensing or control. They are usually situated in a distant location.
- 2. LoRa gateway : The gateway accepts messages from LoRa endpoints and routes them to the backhaul infrastructure. This component of the LoRa network would be Cellular, Ethernet, or any other telecommunications links. Standard IP connections are used to link the gateways to the network server.
- 3. LoRa Network Server (NS): It is in the center of the star topology. Network servers in LoRaWAN ensure the security of the data which is routed toward the network and are responsible for management and connectivity of LoRa end devices, gateways and end-user applications. Generic features of NS are:
 - (a) End-Device address check
 - (b) Data rate adaptation
 - (c) Responding to MAC layer requests sent by the end device
 - (d) Forwarding uplink application payloads to the specific Application Servers
 - (e) Queuing of downlink payloads coming from any Application Server to any End Device connected to the network
 - (f) Forwarding Join-request and Join-accept messages between the End-Devices and the Join Servers.



Figure 3.6: LoRaWAN Network

3.2.1 LoRaWAN Classes

There are three types of devices in LoRaWAN: class A, class B, and class C. End devices that operate in Class A and Class B modes are often batterypowered, whereas end devices that operate in Class C are often mains powered. Class A consumes less energy than Class B and Class C. End devices in Class A anticipate an acknowledgment (ACK) from the Network server after transmitting confirmed messages during two pre-agreed-upon time-slots known as "receive windows (RW)". Figure 3.7 depicts the RWs of Class A, B and C operating modes. The first RW's frequency and data rate are the same as the uplink transmission characteristics, while the second slot operates on pre-agreed specifications. Unconfirmed communications do not provide responses from end devices. Class B operating mode allows gateways to plan extra receive windows through beacon packets. As a result, a periodic beacon from the gateway is required for synchronization. Class C mode has no downlink constraints and can receive downlink messages at any time it is not broadcasting so this type of classes consumes much more energy with respect to others[41]. The study provided in this work mainly focuses on Class A end-devices.



Class A



Class B



Class C

Figure 3.7: LoRaWAN Classes

LoRaWAN does not provide inter-device communication. Packets can only be sent from an end device to a gateway or vice versa. Figure 3.8 depicts the LoRaWAN protocol stack. The physical layer defines the ISM bands, while the LoRa modulation layer is appropriate for long-distance communication with low power consumption. Semtech has used CSS modulation to do this [42].



Figure 3.8: LoRaWAN Protocol Stack

Chapter 4

System Design and Implementation

4.1 Proposed System Model

In this chapter, we are going to introduce the system model and the components that are used for this approach.



Figure 4.1: System Model



Figure 4.2: ThingSpeak mechanism

The goal is to build a LoRaWAN network for sending sensor node data to the gateway and then transferring info to the network server in order to be processed. In the other direction, due to bidirectional communication in LoRaWAN the end device will receive downlink packets that are sent by the gateway. Graphic above depicts the overall relationship of components. Sensor data will be delivered over a LoRaWAN gateway to a Thing Network server, and when the packet arrives, it allows us to collect, display, and analyze live data streams in the cloud. Our data is saved in channels with ThingSpeak integration. Each channel may hold up to eight fields of data. Pc in this architecture is used to see the data flow on the application side and it is not necessary to connect the end device to the Pc in order to be run. There are many end devices in the market which are battery powered without any need to the Pc connection.

4.2 System Architecture and Components

4.2.1 Gateway

Every LoRa gateway has two components listed below:

- 1. A processor to demodulate the signal.
- 2. One or two TX/RX radios.

The gateway utilized in this experiment is SenseCap, a ready-made gateway that uses the RAK2247(SX1301) LoRa concentrator module at 868MHz frequency. The gateway connects to the Internet via numerous means, including 4G and Ethernet, and It offers super long-distance communication of up to 10 kilometers of line-of-sight (LOS) and almost 2 km of non LOS in urban areas. Sensecap gateway can receive on 8 channels in parallel in sub-bands 868 MHz and 867 MHz and with all spreading factors. Because spreading factors are orthogonal to each other, two packets with different



Figure 4.3: LoRa gateway Architecture

SF can be delivered on the same channel at the same time. This gateway is able to receive up to -139dBm at spreading factor 12. As can be seen from the picture below, two antennas are connected to the gateway which are LoRa and 4G antennas.



Figure 4.4: LoRaWAN gateway

4.2.2 LoRaWAN Network Server

The Network Server (NS) is the entity at the heart of the star architecture that is responsible for receiving and sending packets via the gateways. It is in charge of the data rate adaption algorithm as well as any MAC layer requests from end devices. The Join requests are sent to the Join Server (JS), which handles network device authentication and controls the Overthe-Air (OTA) End-Device activation procedure. Finally, the Application Server (AS) manages the network's applications; precisely, all traffic related to a certain application and group of devices is forwarded through a single interface. The Application Server manages all application layer payloads from the related End-Devices and provides the end-user with applicationlevel service. It also creates all application layer downlink payloads for associated End-Devices [43].

In this thesis, the things network (TTN) server is employed. TTN offers a set of open tools and a global, open network to help us develop our next IoT application at a cheap cost, with optimum security and scalability. A safe and collaborative Internet of Things network that covers several nations across the world is developed using strong end-to-end encryption. It is possible to construct programs and register devices to them using their DevEUI, a unique address assigned to the transceiver during the manufacturing process. The device data may be accessed using the Message Queue Telemetry Transport (MQTT) and Hyper Text Transfer Protocol (HTTP) protocols. The network server saved all the received packets together with information from the physical layer such as RSSI and SNR values, channel on which it was received and the code rate.



Figure 4.5: LoRaWAN network reference model

Various integrations enabled by The Things Network server were utilized throughout the test to pass messages to some webhook or other messaging endpoints (uplink messages), such as HTTP and ThingsSpeak. Integrations are the most convenient way for us to link our gadgets to apps. An integration makes use of the same APIs as a standalone program Together with the platform's private or public APIs, it connects the platform's application to The Things Network. Integrations serve as a link between the Handler Data API and any endpoint you specify. It also serves as an endpoint for us to deliver messages back to devices (downlink messages).

TTN Limitations

The Things Network imposes some limitations and rules when using TTN server which is called Fair Access Policy. Fair Access Policy limits the data each end-device can send, by allowing:

- 1. An average of 30 seconds uplink time on-air, per 24 hours, per device.
- 2. At most 10 downlink messages per 24 hours, including the ACKs for confirmed uplinks.

ThingsSpeak Integration

ThingSpeak is an IoT analytics platform service provided by Math Works, the company behind MATLAB and Simulink. We can use ThingSpeak to collect, visualize, and analyze live data streams on the cloud. ThingSpeak generates real-time visualizations of data sent by devices or equipment. We execute MATLAB code in ThingSpeak and do real-time data analysis and processing.

HTTP Integration

HTTP integration for uplink and downlink data is made easier by the Things Network. This feature allows one to send data from the TTN console to an HTTP endpoint and receive and pass data from the endpoint to a LoRa node.

4.2.3 LoRa End Device

All LoRa end devices must have a micro-controller (e.g. ATMega32), a LoRa radio module (e.g. SX1276) and, an antenna.



Figure 4.6: Lora node

Dragino LoRa Shield v95 is selected to use as LoRa end device which is connected to a dipole antenna with 2.15 dbi gain. The Dragino LoRa Shield is a long-range transceiver on an Arduino. The LoRa Shield enables users to communicate data over long distances at low data rates. It offers ultralong range spread spectrum communication and great interference immunity while consuming the least amount of power.

The SX1276/SX1278-based LoRa Shield is intended for professional wireless sensor network applications such as smart cities, building automation, and so on. Using Semtech's unique LoRa modulation method, the LoRa Shield can reach a sensitivity of more than -148dBm while utilizing a low-cost crystal and bill of materials. The combination of high sensitivity and an included +20 dBm power amplifier results in an industry-leading link budget, making it ideal for any application needing range or durability.



Figure 4.7: Dragino lora shield v95

Besides the SX1276 transceiver, the node included a set of sensors such as temperature and humidity digital sensor (DHT11).

The DHT11 is a basic digital temperature and humidity sensor that is extremely inexpensive. It measures the humidity and temperature and outputs a digital signal on the data pin. In these sensor types, there is no need for analog pins.



Figure 4.8: DHT11 digital sensor

In order to extract the sensor measurements, we must add DHT library in the beginning, below a piece of code that is used for initializing sensor data is given:

#include <DHT.h>

#define DHTPIN 4
#define DHTTYPE DHT11
DHT dht(DHTPIN, DHTTYPE);

Based on the above code data pin of the DHT sensor connected to digital pin 4 of Arduino Uno.

To read the value of temperature which returns the value in Celsius the code below is used:

dht.temperature



Figure 4.9: Temperature

And for humidity we have:

dht.humidity



Figure 4.10: Humidity

To make the payload data of the sensor more human-readable in TTN, payload changed with the code below:

decoder		der	converter	validator	encoder		
<pre>1 2 function Decoder(bytes, port) [3 var humidity = (bytes[0]<<8) bytes[1]; 4 var temperature = (bytes[2]<<8) bytes[3 5 return { 6 field2: humidity/ 100, 7 field1: temperature/100, </pre>							
2	8	}	3				

Figure 4.11: Payload decoder function

Which filed 1 shows temperature and field 2 is humidity. Along with the LoRa module and sensors, a micro-controller must be used in the end device. The microcontroller is a piece of hardware that collects data from linked sensors and transmits it to the gateway through LoRa packets. In this test, the micro-controller that used is Arduino Uno. The Arduino Uno is a free and open-source microcontroller board based on the Microchip ATmega328P. The board features 14 digital I/O pins, 6 analog I/O pins, and is programmable through a USB cable using the Arduino IDE. The microcontroller is linked to the LoRa module, which is in charge of performing LoRa modulation through a high-speed SPI connection.



Figure 4.12: Arduino uno



Figure 4.13: LoRa end Node

To make a LoRa end device an interface must be built between the LoRa module and Arduino uno. The special library which is used for this approach is called LMIC library. The LMIC library has a rather full Lo-RaWAN Class A and Class B implementation that supports the EU-868 and US-915 frequencies. Changes must be done to suit the library with thesis requirements such as adding sensor codes along with enabling the adaptive data rate mechanism and etc.

Adaptive Data Rate (ADR)

Thanks to TTN which made the ADR algorithm publicly available to optimize the data rates, ToA, and energy consumption. The LoRaWAN protocol describes the Adaptive Data Rate (ADR) strategy for controlling the uplink transmission parameters of LoRa devices (spreading factor, bandwidth, and transmission power). End nodes request that the ADR feature be used by setting the ADR flag in the uplink message. If the ADR flag is set, the network server can control the transmission settings of the end node.

#define ADR_MODE 1
LMIC_setAdrMode(ADR_MODE);

ADR is a relatively basic technique that alters the data rate based on a set of rules:

- 1. If the link budget is high, the data rate must be increased (decrease in SF)
- 2. If the link budget is low, the data rate must be decreased (increase in SF)

The end device sends a message up through the gateway, which just forwards the message without acting on the data. The gateway in a LoRaWAN network is a basic, low-cost device that translates LoRaWAN messages into IP packets that may be forwarded to the network server through a secure backhaul. These IP packets provide some metadata regarding the reception time and signal strength. The network server determines the best node data rate based on the strength of the received signal (that is, the spreading factor). The network server's Media Access Controller, commonly known as the MAC layer, communicates with the same layer in the end-LoRaWAN node's stack. The server then issues a MAC command based on its global perspective of the strength of the signals received from all gateways. After collecting numerous results, the network server computes the median of those values to establish both the available link budget and the maximum data throughput that can be maintained, as well as a margin for error to account for fluctuations in channel characteristics. Following the next uplink, a MAC instruction is sent down to the end device to modify the data rate, if necessary. The data rate that the node should utilize is returned to the device from the server via the gateway with the strongest signal strength. ADR should only be utilized in circumstances with stable Radio Frequency (RF) and end nodes that do not move. Mobile end nodes that are immobile for an extended period of time can allow ADR during that time.



Figure 4.14: ADR mechanism
pictures below were taken from the gateway traffic in TTN server after enabling the ADR. Outcomes illustrate that the network server starts evaluating the link quality in order to adjust the best data rate for the LoRa communication.

Oms	bridge-v3 forward to Packet Broker	
3.7ms	router ttn-router-eu receive	gateway: eui-2cf7f110
3.86ms	router ttn-router-eu build downlink	options: 2
3.88ms	router ttn-router-eu forward	brokers: 1
4.27ms	broker ttn-broker-eu receive	
204.32ms	broker ttn-broker-eu deduplicate	duplicates: 1
206.88ms	broker ttn-broker-eu got devices from networkserver	devices: 5
206.9ms	broker ttn-broker-eu check mic	mic checks: 2

208.68ms	networkserver ttn-networkserver-eu update state	
209.28ms	networkserver ttn-networkserver-eu schedule mac command	cmd: link-adr reason: adr-ack-req
215.63ms	broker ttn-broker-eu forward	handler: ttn-handler-eu
216.1ms	handler ttn-handler-eu receive	
217.01ms	handler ttn-handler-eu process uplink	
217.02ms	handler ttn-handler-eu check mic	
599.4ms	handler ttn-handler-eu prepare downlink	

600.74ms	handler ttn-handler-eu process downlink	
601.01ms	handler ttn-handler-eu set empty payload	
601.05ms	handler ttn-handler-eu forward	broker: ttn-broker-eu
605.54ms	broker ttn-broker-eu receive	
624.76ms	networkserver ttn-networkserver-eu update state	
627.06ms	broker ttn-broker-eu forward	router: ttn-router-eu
628.74ms	router ttn-router-eu receive	
629,38ms	router ttn-router-eu send	

Figure 4.15: Mac commands

Chapter 5

Measurements and Results

After describing the system components and the methodology which is used to evaluate the system performance, in this chapter, we will discuss some test results done by implementing the system structure mentioned in the previous chapter. This test was performed to assess the degree to which LoRa can deliver and receive data. The goal of this test is to analyze the performance of LoRaWAN in a harsh environment to determine the maximum range over which a LoRa gateway can receive LoRa packets.

5.1 Initial Test Parameters

During the measurements, each node sent a packet including temperature and humidity information to the base station on a regular basis. As stated in the preceding chapter, adaptive data rate (ADR) is enabled to manage the data rate. The period of sending the packets was set to 60 seconds. During the experiments, the node was randomly choosing between one of six channels to send each packet. Because Italy uses the EU863-870 band, then according to the LoRaWAN Regional document every end device working in EU868MHz must implement the following channels:

- 1. 868.10 MHz, bandwidth = 125 kHz
- 2. 868.30 MHz, bandwidth = 125 kHz
- 3. 868.50 MHz, bandwidth = 125 kHz

and additional 5 frequencies. The other 5 frequencies can be freely adjusted by the network operator. For example, The Things Network implemented 867.1, 867.3, 867.5, 867.7 and 867.9 frequencies. Note, that node automatically counts own on-air time for each radio channel and follows the imposed duty cycle restrictions. The transmission power for the end node was set to 14 dBm (25 mW).

5.1.1 Received Signal Strength Indicator(RSSI)

The Received Signal Strength Indicator (RSSI) is the measured received signal power in milliwatts (dBm). This number is used to discover how effectively a receiver can "hear" a signal sent by a sender.



Figure 5.1: Received Signal Strength Indicator

The RSSI unit is dBm and it is a negative value. RSSI value close to zero shows better signal strength. Typical LoRa RSSI values are: RSSI minimum = -120 dBm. If RSSI=-30dBm: signal is strong.

If RSSI=-120dBm: signal is weak.

5.1.2 Signal to Noise Ratio(SNR)

Signal-to-Noise Ratio (SNR) is the ratio between received signal power and the noise power level. The noise floor is a region that contains all undesired interfering signal sources that might distort the transmitted signal and cause re-transmissions. Normally, the physical limit of sensitivity is the noise floor; however, LoRa operates below the noise level.



Figure 5.2: Signal to Noise Ratio

Typical LoRa SNR values are between: -20dB and +10dB A value closer to +10dB means the received signal is less corrupted. LoRa has the ability to demodulate signals which are -7.5 dB to -20 dB under the noise floor.

5.2 Measurement Scenarios

The purpose of this section is to find the maximum communication range in which the gateway is able to receive LoRa packets. The measurement is done in two different scenarios: indoor and outdoor.

5.2.1 Indoor Measurements

In indoor tests, the end node was positioned in two different rooms in 10 and 20m distances from the gateway. Every room of this building features a very thick concrete core. The transmitter was placed adjacent to the concrete core of the building with mixed materials that affect RF propagation. During all the measurements the location of the base station is fixed and it is located inside the house window 3m above the ground. This location was chosen specifically because radio waves must propagate through the core of the building to reach this receiver. In this scenario, ADR is enabled by considering 4/5 coding rate at 125kHz bandwidth.



Figure 5.3: Indoor map

Room1

From now on we discuss the results that are extracted from different tests by evaluating RSSI and SNR of received packets. All the pictures are taken from TTN network server.

In order to establish uplink and downlink communications, firstly, the end device must be registered on the network server. Devices in TTN are added within the Application and they can communicate with applications that they have been registered to. Furthermore, it is important to note that, Gateways do not have decoder functions. There is nothing that can be decided at that point. Only at the application level the data is decrypted and can be decoded. Below the data at the application level is shown which includes transmission time, counter, port number, and the transmitted payload. Field1 and field2 illustrate temperature and humidity values respectively.

PPLI	CATION	DATA					II pause 🕷 <u>ch</u>
Filters	uplink	downlink	activation	ack	error		
	time	counter	port				
A 1	12:17:38	7	1		devid: drag	eld payload: 1A F4 08 52 field:	: 21.3 field2: 69
A 1	12:16:34	6	1		devid: <u>drag</u>	eld payload: 1A F4 08 5C field:	: 21.4 field2: 69
a 1	12:15:31	5	1		devid: drag	eld payload: 1B 58 08 5C field:	: 21.4 field2: 70
A 1	12:14:28	4	1		devid: <u>drag</u>	eld payload: 1A F4 08 66 field:	: 21.5 field2: 69
^ 1	12:13:25	3	1		devid: <u>drag</u>	eld payload: 1A F4 08 66 field:	: 21.5 field2: 69
A 1	12:12:22	2	1		devid: <u>drag</u>	eld payload: 1A F4 08 5C field:	: 21.4 field2: 69
• d	2:11:18	1	1		devid: <u>drag</u>	eld payload: 1A F4 08 66 field:	: 21.5 field2: 69
^ 1	12:10:15	0	1		devid: <u>drag</u>	eld payload: 1A 90 08 66 field:	: 21.5 field2: 68
4 1	2:10:08				devid: drag	eld devaddr: 26 01 26 05 app	zui: 70 B3 D5 7E D0 04 18 40 dev eui: 01 23 45 67 /

Figure 5.4: Application data

The pictures below illustrate the received packets info by the gateway with id:eui-2cf7f11024400045. Mentioned gateway is a trusted gateway which is registered by me on TTN server which was demonstrated in chapter 4.

Gateway traffic shows some useful info about the received packets such as the reception time and frequency, coding rate, bandwidth, time on-air and the payload size.

By paying attention to the RSSI and SNR values, it can be concluded that the quality of communication is almost good, because by considering the short distance between the transmitter and receiver, it was expected to have higher RSSI value. So, it is worth noting that the concrete wall and the windows have an inevitable influence on the performance in indoor scenario.

```
time counter port
"time": "2021-05-13T10:28:11.279839297Z",
"frequency": 868.5,
"modulation": "LORA",
"data_rate": "SF78W125",
"coding_rate": "4/5",
"gateways": [
        {
            "gtw_id": "eui-2cf7f11024400045",
            "timestamp": 4225824075,
            "time": "2021-05-13T10:28:11.226552493Z",
            "rssi": -54,
            "snr": 7
        }
}
```

Estimated Airtime 30.976 ms

GATEWAY TRAFFIC bela

uplin	k dow	nlink	join				Obytes	×	Il pause 📽 clear
tin	ne	free	quency	mod.	CR	data rate	airtime (ms)	cnt
▲ 12	:16:34		867.7	lora	4/5	SF 7 BW 125	5	1.5	6 dev addr: 26 01 26 05 payload size: 17 bytes
• 12	15:31		868.5	lora	4/5	SF 7 BW 125	5	1.5	5 dev addr: 26 01 26 05 payload size: 17 bytes
 12 	2:14:28		867.5	lora	4/5	SF 7 BW 125	5	1.5	4 dev addr: 26 01 26 05 payload size: 17 bytes
12	2:13:25		868.3	lora	4/5	SF 7 BW 125	5	15	3 dev addr: 26 01 26 05 payload size: 17 bytes
12	12:22		867.3	lora	4/5	SF 7 BW 125	5	15	2 deviaddr: 26 01 26 05 payload size: 17 bytes
 12 	:11:18		868.1	lora	4/5	SF 7 BW 125	5	15	1 dev addr: 26 01 26 05 payload size: 17 bytes
• 12	10:15		867.1	lora	4/5	SF 7 BW 125	5	15	0 dev addr: 26 01 26 05 payload size: 17 bytes
12	2:10:13		868.5		4/5	SF 7 BW 125	7	1.9	
12	10:09		868.5		4/5	SF 7 BW 125	6	17	app euit 70 B3D57ED004 18 40 dev euit 01 23 45 67 89 01 23 45

Figure 5.5: Gateway traffic

Room2



T	WA	Y TRAFF	IC per						
60	üek	downstitelic	join				Objens	x	II कारक 🛙 देवल
	ย่กง	fre	aquancy	mod.	CR	doto rote	airtime ((06)	cni
•	11:31:	32	868.3	lora	4/5	SF 7 01/ 125	S	15	3 deviador: 26015703 provided size: 17 bytes
•	11:30:	28	867.3	lora	4/5	SF 7 01/ 125	5	15	2 derador: 26015703 payload size: 17 bytes
•	11-29:	25	868.1	lora	4/5	SF 7 014 125	5	15	1 dev addr: 26015703 payload size: 17 bytes
•	11-28:	22	867.1	lora	4/5	SF 7 0\\/ 125	5	15	0 dier oddr: 26015703 payfand sim: 17 bytes
9	11-28:	20	868.3		4/5	SF 7 014 125	7	19	
	11-28	26	868.3		4/5	SF 7 0W 125	6	17	spp euit: 70 83 05 75 00 04 18 40 der euit: 01 23 45 67 69 01 23 45

Figure 5.6: Gateway traffic

Based on the gateway traffics for two rooms, the end node was able to join the server with the highest data rate(SF7) and almost high amount of SNR value, which means the quality of communication is almost good. By paying attention to the reception frequencies, as mentioned before we have frequency changing in every packet transmission which makes the communication more robust to any interference.

The results taken from two rooms demonstrate that by increasing the range in LoRa, RSSI decreases. In room two due to increasing the walls and windows that were between the receiver and transmitter the amount of RSSI and SNR decreased significantly.

In the following, some live values of temperature and humidity took from two test points that were analyzed by the ThingSpeak integration which was mentioned in the previous chapter are shown. The gap between is due to movement from one room to another one.



Figure 5.7: Live temperature and humidity values

5.2.2 Outdoor Measurements

The outdoor measurement took place in the city of Turin, Italia. The Turin metropolitan area is estimated to have a population of 2.2 million and the highest residential buildings are 12 floors high, which makes communication much more challenging.

The gateway is located on the 4th floors balcony in an area surrounded by lots of high buildings, 12m above the ground and, the LoRa end node location is varied from100 meters to 2km. The measurement points are shown in figure, Where the black location in figure 5.8 illustrates the gateway location and 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6 and, 7 demonstrate the position of the LoRa end device. Test carried out in non-line-of-sight (NLOS) locations. Each node is configured at LoRa and then 50 data packets are sent with a maximum payload of 17 bytes. The gateway info can be seen by the two value indicators. The first value is RSSI (Received Signal Strength Indicator) and the second value is SNR (Signal to Noise Ratio).

In all experiments, to determine the optimal data rate, the network needs some measurements (uplink messages). Currently, TTN considers the 20 most recent uplinks, starting from the moment when the ADR bit is set. These measurements consist of the frame counter, signal-to-noise ratio (SNR) and number of gateways that received each uplink. For each of these measurements, TTN takes the SNR of the best gateway, and then calculates the margin, which is the SNR minus the required SNR to demodulate a message given the data rate. This margin is utilized to determine how much data rate must be increased or how much transmitted power must be lowered.



Figure 5.8: Outdoor map

location 1(300m)

```
Metadata
{
    "time": "2021-05-23T10:53:51.622219474Z",
    "frequency": 867.5,
    "modulation": "LORA",
    "data_rate": "SF78W12S",
    "coding_rate": "4/S",
    "gateways": [
        {
            "gtw_id": "eui-2cf7f11024400045",
            "timestamp": 804024380,
            "time": "2021-05-23T10:53:51.504699814Z",
            "channel": 5,
            "rssi": -85,
            "snr": 7.8
        }
    }
}
```

Estimated Airtime

```
30.976 ms
```

ugādik	downiank	join				Gùneno 🖒					11 QUID	1 <u>cias</u>
ଧିଶାଇ	676	quency	ned.	CR	Gene rate	airtime (ms)	G	in the second				
12:55	:50	867.7	lora	4/5	SF 7 OW 125	51.5		6 Gerseon	26 01 61 SE	panyload elone 27 019	8	A
12-54	:\$5	668.9	lora	4/5	SF 7 0W 123	51.5		s devedor:	26 01 61 6E	paylead size: 17 by e	8	
12:53	51	667.5	lora	4/5	SF 7 0W 125	51.5		4 devador:	26 01 61 6E	payload size: 17 by w	в	
12:52	40	868.3	lora	4/5	SF 7 OW 125	51.5		3 der oddr.	26 01 61 6E	payload size: 17 by th	15	
12:51	:45	867.3	lora	4/5	SF 7 OW 125	51.5		2 Genredon	26 01 61 EE	panfoad dae 17 by th	8	
12-90	:61	668.1	lora	4/5	SF 7 OW 123	51.5		1 devedor:	26 01 61 6E	payload size: 17 by th	ю	
12:49	38	867.1	lora	4/5	S€ 7 0₩ 125	51.5) dev addr:	26 01 61 SE	paniead size: 17 by th	85	
12:49	:37	868.3		4/5	SF 7 OW 125	71.9						
1249	33	868.3		4,15	SE 7 OW 125	61.7		360 GUE	70 83 05 75 0	004 19 49 dev exit	01 23 45 67 89	012

Figure 5.9: Gateway traffic

location 2(450m)

4	"f_cnt": 27,
5	"lora": {
6	"spreading_factor": 7,
7	"bandwidth": 125,
8	"air_time": 51456000
.9	Bland - Charles and a started
18	"coding_rate": "4/5",
11	"timestamp": "2021-05-14T10:30:56.019Z",
12	"rssi": -101,
13	"snr": 8.8,
14	"dev_addr": "26015944",
15	"frequency": 868300000

TEWA	Y TRAFI	IC pers												
uplink	downlink	joln				O Byraesa	×						11 <u>601955</u>	e clear
time	fr	equency	mod.	CR	data rate	ointime	(ms)	COL						
▲ 12:14	:03	868.5	lora	4/5	SF 7 8W 125	5	1.5	11	daw oddr:	26 01 59 44	payload size:	17 bytes		A
12:12	:59	867.1	lora	4/5	SF 7 0₩ 125	5	51.5	10	dev əddir:	26 01 59 44	paylood size:	17 bytes		
12:11	:56	868.3	lora	4/5	SF 7 81 125	5	1.5	9	dev addr:	26 01 59 44	paylood size:	17 bytes		
▲ 12:10	:53	867.9	lora	4/5	SF 7 8W 125	5	1.5	8	ର୍ବଣ୍ଟ ଓଡ଼ିଆ:	26 01 59 44	payload size:	17 bytes		
 12:09 	:49	868.1	lora	4/5	SF 7 8W 125	5	51.5	7	ർഗേ ഉർർന	26 01 59 44	paylood size:	17 bytes		
12:08	:46	867.7	lora	4/5	SF 7 8W 125	5	51.5	6	dev addr:	26 01 59 44	payload size:	17 bytes		
12:07	:43	868.S	lora	4/5	SF 7 8₩ 125	5	51.5	5	ର୍ବଜନ ବର୍ଣ୍ଣରା:	26 01 59 44	payload size:	17 bytes		
 12:06 	:39	867.5	lora	4/5	SF 7 BW 125	5	51.5	4	dev oddr:	26 01 59 44	payload size:	17 bytes		
 12:05 	:36	868.3	lora	4/5	SF 7 BW 125	5	51.5	3	dev addr:	26 01 59 44	payload size:	17 bytes		
12:04	:33	867.3	lora	4/5	SF 7 BW 125	5	51.5	2	dev addr:	26 01 59 44	payload size:	17 bytes		
12:03	:30	868.1	lora	4/5	SF 7 8W 125	5	1.5	1	dev addr:	26 01 59 44	payload size:	17 bytes		

Figure 5.10: Gateway traffic

Pictures above are some results that were taken from the gateway traffic: In these locations node is less blockade by some obstacles and the interferences from other radio systems.

In **Point1**, the end node was located in a park surrounded by lots of trees exactly behind the gateway location which does not allow the Line of Sight communication along the route and there was no building in between. At this point, 100% of the transmitted packets were received.

In **Point2** signal passed through two buildings. In this scenario, there were a little group of low-rise buildings. 98% of the transmitted signals were received correctly by the gateway. The presented results reveal that due to low range, fewer buildings and obstacles between LoRa end device and the gateway in these two points, RSSI and SNR amounts are high and we have good communication performance.

location 3(700m)

up	olink	downlink	join				0 bytes	×					II pause	t <u>clea</u>
	time	fr	equency	mod.	CR	data rate	airtime (I	ms)	cnt					
•	14:36:	17	868.5	lora	4/5	SF 7 BW 125	5	1.5	5 devado	tr: 26 01 50 C1	payload size	e: <mark>17 byte</mark> s		
•	14:35:	15	867.5	lora	4/5	SF 7 BW 125	5	1.5	4 dev ade	ir: 26 01 50 C1	payload size	e: 17 bytes		
•	14:34:	10	868.3	lora	4/5	SF 7 BW 125	5	1.5	3 deviado	ir: 26 01 50 C1	payload size	e: 17 bytes		
•	14:33:	07	867.3	lora	4/5	SF 7 BW 125	5	1.5	2 dev add	tr: 26 01 50 C1	payload size	z 17 bytes		
	14:32:	04	868.1	lora	4/5	SF 7 BW 125	5	1.5	1 dev add	tr: 26 01 50 C1	payload size	= 17 bytes		
	14:31:	00	867.1	lora	4/5	SF 7 BW 125	5	1.5	0 dev add	fr: 26 01 50 C1	payload size	a 17 bytes		
4	14:30:	59	868.5		4/5	SF 7 BW 125	7	1.9						
÷	14:30:	55	868.5		4/5	SF 7 BW 125	6	1.7	app eui	70 B3D5 7E D	004 18 40	deveui: 01	23 45 67 89	01 23 45

Figure 5.11: Gateway traffic

location 4(950m)

and counter port	
"gtw_id": "eui-60cSa8fffe7666c3",	
"timestamp": 766754779,	
"time": "",	
"channel": 3,	
"rssi": -120,	
"snr": -8.5,	
"latitude": 45.01531,	
"longicude": 7.70266,	
"altitude": 690	
"STW_10": "eU1-2cf7f110244000065",	
"timestamp": 2041344724,	
"time": "2021-05-23T11:14:28.84770066972",	
"changel": 6.	
"rssi": -119,	
"sop": -2	
"gtw_id": "eui-c0ee40ffff293f37", "timestamp": 696759692, "time": ".	
"channel": 6, "rssi": -114, "son": 1.2	
"channel": 6, "rssi": -116, "sor": 1.2	
"channel": 6, "rssi": -116, "sor": 1.2	
"channel": 6, "rssi": -116, "son": 1.2	
"channel": 6, "rssi": -116, "son": 1.2	

00	Geis	downiink	jolo				O busine	×						II gollig	0 <u>cia</u> :
	ome	íve	MANERCY	mod.	CR	data raca	eirclase (ans)	CON						
•	13:14:	20	867.7	lora	4/5	SF 7 GW 125	5	1.5	6	dev söde	26 01 46 FD	<u>ୁ</u> ବ୍ୟାପତ୍ତ ନିଆ	17 64:65		
•	13:13:	25	068.5	lora	4/5	SF 7 GW 125	5	1.5	5	Gev addr:	26 01 46 F9	saviced size	: 17 byses		
•	13:12:	22	867.5	lora	4/5	SF 7 0₩ 125	5	15	4	ଏବେ ୨୦୦୯	26 01 46 FØ	payload sier	17 64:00		
	13:11:	39	968.3	lora	4/5	SF 7 8W 125	5	1.5	3	der söör:	26 01 46 FB	paylood siat	17 64060		
	13:10:	15	967.3	lora	4/5	SF 7 GW 125	5	15	2	ଟକ୍ଟ ଅଟିମିନ	26 01 46 FD	ତ୍ୱର୍ଗ୍ୟାପବର୍ତ୍ତ ଖଣ୍ଟା	17 byeks		
	13.09:	30	867.3	lora	4/5	SF 12 BW 125	213	0.1	7761	dev addr:	26 01 4E F1	payload sizt	42 64:65		
•	13.07:	12	068.1	lora	4/5	SF 7 GW 125	5	19	1	dev adde:	26 01 46 F9	හෝ බහේ න්තා	17 byses		
+	13.00:	07	868.3		4/5	SF7 0₩ 125	7	19							
	13.00:	03	968.3		4/5	SF 7 GW 125	6	17		300 GUE	70 83 D5 7E D0	004 18 40	cor 001	23 45 67 69	01 23 4

Figure 5.12: Gateway traffic

Figures illustrate the packets were received by more than one gateway. As mentioned before LoRaWAN architecture is the star of star topology which means many gateways are able to receive the same packet. The one that is highlighted is the gateway used in this test.

In **Point3** end device was positioned in an area in which the number of buildings between the transmitter and the receiver exceeded five apartments. In this location 98% of the packets received.

In **Point4**, the signal passed through more than 10 buildings which were not so high that is why the received signal quality degraded significantly. 74% of packets received successfully. Here in this location we have negative SNR. This is due to the non-LOS communication and increased number of buildings between the LoRa node and the gateway. Even for negative SNR values (up to -20 dB) the gateway will still be able to receive the packet due to the robustness of the modulation scheme.

location 5(1200m)

Metadata					
<pre>{ "time": "2021-05-23T11:40:36.7241051162", "frequency": 267.5, "sodulation": "LORA", "data_rate": "5F8bN125", "coding_rate": "4/5", "gtw_ad": "eui-2cf7f1024400045", "timestap7: 3609196308, "timetap7: 3609196308, "timetap7: 3609196308, "timetap7: 2202420-23T11:40:36.6676452342", "channel": 5, "rssi": -120, "son": -4.2 }, { "gtw_id": "rglxx296c00", "gtw_id": "rglxx296c00", "gtw_itestap7: 2908403668, "timetap7: -0.25 } }</pre>					
Estimated Airtime					
61.952 ms					
Geteways > 🏷 eui-2cf7f11026600045 > Traffic 🄤					
		0	rendew	Тгайбс	Settines
GATEWAY TRAFFIC					

เหลไล้กล่	downflok	laia				O Znden	×						H course	n dea
- Contract	Coontrains	1010		<u></u>		adaptar a f							11 CIOLEE	E 200
13:	9 Fr 30:30	060.5	lora	4/5	SF 8 014 125	anr tinnia (i 9:	2.7	GRt 4	cler seich:	26 01 60 07	ರಾಪ್ರತಂತದ ಚಿತ್ರಣ	17 6/105		
1 3:	37:26	867.3	lora	4./5	SF 0 01V 125	9:	2.7	3	ଡରା ହେଇଥିଲେ:	26 01 60 07	ຣຸດາຈ່ຽນເຮົາ ທີ່ລະເ	17 5/200		
13:	36:23	668.3	lora	4/5	SF 0 01V 125	92	2.7	2	orv addr.	26 01 60 07	දහා ^ද ගාල් ස්කස	17 6/189		
13:	35:20	060.1	lora	4/5	SF 0 014 125	9:	2.7	1	ଡଟନ ଅଟିହିମ	26 01 60 07	pay(oad Gam	17 6/189		
• 13:	34:16	667.1	lora	4/5	SF 0 014 125	9:	2.7	0	ර්ගැන්ත්ර	26 01 60 07	ළමා(මෙන් කිසස	17 bytes		
19:	34:14	668.5		4.15	SE 0 014 125	130	3.6							
19:	34:10	868.5		4/5	SF 8 01V 125	11	3.2		sko qoc	70 83 D5 7E D0	04 19 40	devenic 01	23 45 67 69	01 23 4

Figure 5.13: Gateway traffic

location 6(1450)

```
"spreading_factor": 10,
 6
 7
       "bandwidth": 125,
       "air_time": 329728000
8
9
     },
10 "coding_rate": "4/5",
11 "timestamp": "2021-05-23T13:11:37.478Z",
12 "rssi": -121,
     "snr": -7.5,
13
     "dev_addr": "260164A2",
14
     "frequency": 868100000
15
16 ]
```

Geteways > 🏷 eul-2cf7f11024400045 > Traffic beta

II cause 🔳 de			×	0 61988				join	dowaliak	ughinik
		int	16)	n) armiante	dota rate	R	mod.	queency	fro	ปกลอ
paysoad size: 17 bytes	ddn 260164A2	3 dev	.7	329	10 9W 125	/5	lora	868.9	:33	19:10:
paysicad size: 17 b; tes	sidire 26 01 64 A2	2 clarv	.7	329	- 10 BW 125	/5	lora	868.3	:30	15:09
payhoad size: 42 by too	don: 26 01 4E F1	3 Oav	.1	2130	12 OW 125	/5	lora	868.1	:29	15:09:
paysoard sizes: 17 bytes	sen: 26 01 64 A2	1 081	.7	329	20 OW 125	/5	lora	868.1	:26	15:00
paysoad some 17 bytes	sor 26 01 64 A2	0 dev	.7	329	- 10 BW 125	/5	lora	867.1	:23	15:07:
			.6	452	10 BW 125	/5		668.1	:20	15:07:
004 18 40 dom aui: 01 23 45 67 89 01 25	∞ 70 83 D5 7E D0	əşp	.7	370	- 10 OW 125	/5		868.1	:16	15:07
•										
			6	492	10 9W 125	/5		868.9	:35	19:00:
304 18 40 dowebic 01 23 45 67 89 01 23	at 70 83 D5 7E D0	эр	.7	370	- 10 BW 125	/5		868.5	:31	15:00:
•										
payload size: 42 bytes	ddra 26 01 4E F1	2 dev	.1	2138	12 OW 125	/5	lore	667.1	:29	14:59:
			.0	246	SF 9 8W 125	/5		868.3	:33	14:56
204 18 40 dev quit 01 23 45 67 89 01 23	at 70 83 D5 7E D0	300		205	SE 9 BW 125	/5		868.3	-29	14.96

Figure 5.14: Gateway traffic

In both **Point5** and **Point6**, the signal passed through many high buildings in order to reach the receiver. As a result, less than 70% and 52% of transmitted packets received respectively. Moving far from the gateway can be translated into increasing high buildings in the harsh urban environment which results in more reflections and refractions. This is the reason why the LoRa nodes in locations 5 and 6 could not join the server with lower spreading factors.

As mentioned before, the ADR mechanism helps to adjust the best data rate for communication. This procedure is achieved by increasing transmission power and spreading factor step by step to regain the connectivity which can be seen in gateway traffics. When the communication link is very bad, nodes are still required to transmit and lose a huge amount of packets to increase their spreading factor and transmission power gradually to have a reliable communication setting.

By looking more closely at the reception time on gateway traffic, it is clear that the convergence time in the ADR mechanism is fairly slow, more significantly when the link quality starts decreasing, which introduces higher energy consumption and packet losses.

location 7(1700m)

Location7 was about 2km away from the gateway and it could not join the gateway with any spreading factors.

Test Point	SF	RSSI[dBm]	SNR[dB]
1(300m)	7	-83	9
2(450m)	7	-101	8.8
3(700m)	7	-106	8.2
4(950m)	7	-117	-2
5(1200m)	8	-120	-4.2
6(1450m)	10	-121	-7.5
7(1700m)			

Table 5.1: Results from the outdoor environment

The table above is a comparison between all 7 test points in this experiment. From the test results that have been carried out on the range and quality, it can be concluded that not only distance and spreading factor affect RSSI and SNR values, but also obstacles have an inevitable impact on the proficiency level. Extracted results reveal that the maximum range which LoRa packets received by the gateway in lossy and harsh environments is less than 2km. Besides, after the 450m range the amount of RSSI degrades significantly and exceeds -100dBm.

Downlink Communication

As previously stated, one important aspect of LoRaWAN is its ability to provide bidirectional communication. This means that an end device (sensor node) may both transmit and receive messages from the network. LoRa devices can be programmed or built to send status indications to faraway places as a result of this. A further test has been done to see if the LoRa node is able to receive scheduled downlink messages organized by the network server. For this approach Curl programming language is used. Curl is an object-oriented programming language for interactive web applications whose aim is to provide a smoother transition between formatting and programming. In chapter 4 we mentioned the HTTP integration which is used for sending downlink and uplink messages, here we used this integration for downlink. My application can schedule a downlink message to a URL form application in a region, process name and app access key. This mentioned URL is also provided for each uplink message. However, we can call this URL any time to schedule a downlink. The data will be delivered in the following format by the integration:

```
"app_id": "polito lora"
"dev_id": "dragino_lora_shield"
"hardware_serial": "0123456789012345"
"port":
"counter": 9
"payload_raw": "CigJzg=="
"payload fields":
"fieldl": 25.1
"field2": 26
"metadata":
"time": "2021-05-23T13:35:17.115070012Z"
"frequency": 867.7
"modulation": "LORA"
"data_rate": "SF8BW125"
"coding_rate": "4/5"
"gateways":
"gtw id": "eui-60c5a8fffe7664c3"
"timestamp": 605066500
"time":
"channel": 3
"rssi": -121
"snr": -5.8
"rf_chain": 0
"latitude": 45.01531
"longitude": 7.70266
"altitude": 490
  "downlink_url": "https://integrations.thethingsnetwork.org/ttn-
 eu/api/v2/down/polito_lora/test_lora?key=ttn-account-
 v2.wNxcQHlBaqhDQr-WRaEGHSHXGBA9F-GLuARy4IuoqbM"
```

Figure 5.15: JSON data format



Figure 5.16: Curl result

ters	uplink	downlink	activatio	n ack	error						
	time	counter	port								
• 2	20:47:04		0		dev id: <u>dra</u>	<u>gino lora shield</u>	payload:	01 01			
2	20:47:14	5	1		devid: <u>dra</u>	<u>gino lora shield</u>	payload:	16 44 09 10	field1: 23.2	field2: 57	
• 2	20:46:11		0	scheduled	devid: <u>dra</u>	<u>gino lora shield</u>	payload:	0101			
2	20:46:10	4	1		devid: <u>dra</u>	<u>gino lora shield</u>	payload:	15 E0 09 10	field1: 23.2	field2: 56	
2	20:45:07	3	1		devid: dra	<u>gino lora shield</u>	payload:	15 7C 09 10	field1: 23.2	field2: 55	
2	20:44:04	2	1		devid: dra	<u>gino lora shield</u>	payload:	15 18 09 06	field1: 23.1	field2: 54	
2	20:43:00	1	1		dev id: dra	<u>gino lora shield</u>	payload:	15 7C 09 06	field1: 23.1	field2: 55	
2	20:41:57	0	1		devid: dra	gino lora shield	payload;	15 7C 09 06	field1: 23.1	field2: 55	

Figure 5.17: received downlink message

© COM3
I contract of the second secon
20:52:28.372 -> 9920614: Considering band 2, which is available at 575201
20:52:28.465 -> 9924390: No channel found in band 2
20:52:28.512 -> 9926724: Considering band 0, which is available at 12955948
20:52:28.559 -> 9930624: Considering band 1, which is available at 9733778
20:52:28.606 -> 9934460: Airtime available at 9733778 (channel duty limit)
20:52:28.700 -> 9938294: Airtime available at 9950670 (global duty limit)
20:52:28.747 -> 9942064: Uplink delayed until 9950670
20:52:28.793 -> 9944536: Scheduled job 0x29c, cb 0x23e6 at 9950545
20:52:28.840 -> 9950549: Running job 0x29c, cb 0x23e6, deadline 9950545
20:52:28.887 -> 9951489: engineUpdate, opmode=0x108
20:52:28.934 -> 9953830: Uplink data pending
20:52:28.981 -> 9955714: Airtime available at 9733778 (previously determined)
20:52:29.028 -> 9959744: Airtime available at 9950670 (global duty limit)
20:52:29.075 -> 9963514: Ready for uplink
20:52:29.122 -> 9965549: Updating info for TX at 9953829, airtime will be 5792. Setting available time for band 1 to 3097821184
20:52:29.215 -> 9972521: TXMODE, freq=868500000, len=17, SF=8, BW=125, CR=4/5, IH=0
20:52:29.309 -> 9973972: irq: dio: 0x0 flags: 0x8
20:52:29.356 -> 9974768: Scheduled job 0x29c, cb 0x149d ASAP
20:52:29.403 -> 9977689: Running job 0x29c, cb 0x149d, deadline 0
20:52:29.450 -> 9980943: Scheduled job 0x29c, cb 0x127b at 10035961
20:52:30.293 -> 10035964: Running job 0x29c, cb 0x127b, deadline 10035961
20:52:30.293 -> 10036090: RXMODE_SINGLE, freq=868500000, SF=8, BW=125, CR=4/5, IH=0
20:52:30.387 -> 10038448: irq: dio: 0x0 flags: 0x40
20:52:30.434 -> 10038501: Scheduled job 0x29c, cb 0x26d9 ASAP
20:52:30.481 -> 10041368: Running job 0x29c. cb 0x26d9. deadline 0
0:52:30.528 -> 10045025: Received downlink, window=RX1, port=1, ack=1
20:52:30.5/5 -> 10048256: 10
20:52:30.621 -> EV_IXCOMPLETE (includes waiting for RX windows)
20:52:30.621 -> Received ack
20:52:30.668 -> Received
20:52:30.668 -> 2
20:52:30.668 -> bytes of payload
20:52:30.715 -> txCnt :3
20:52:30.715 -> txrxFlags :145
20:52:30.762 -> dataBeg :14
20:52:30.762 -> 010110058204: Scheduled job 0x27d, cb 0x2998 at 13808200
20:52:30.809 -> 10061646: engineUpdate, opmode=0x800

Figure 5.18: Arduino log

From the pictures above it is clear that the downlink message received correctly by the end device.

Chapter 6

Simulation and Data Analysis

This chapter contains a detailed discussion of data analysis and simulation of the results taken from the measurements introduced in the previous chapter.

The analysis will be presented under the following major headings: Packet delivery ratio, RSSI and throughput analysis, and packet length interpretation.

6.1 Packet Delivery ratio

The PDR (Packet Delivery Ratio) used to determine the quality of LoRa communication. Based on the packet received at the gateway, PDR values can be determined. The following PDR formula:

packet delivery ratio =
$$\frac{\sum(\text{number of packets received})}{\sum(\text{number of packets sent})}$$
 (6.1)

Where:

- 1. Number of packets received is equal to the total packets received by the gateway.
- 2. The number of packets sent is equal to the total packet that has been sent by the transmitter.

Table 6.1 shows the total number of transmitted and received packets and the packet delivery ratio for the node in its join spreading factor. Note that The total number of packets transmitted during the test was in the order of 50. Definitely, this amount is not enough to have reliable results, but due to some limitations on the duty cycle and TTN server this number must be reduced.

Danco[m]	CE	Number of	Number of	Packet Delivery
nange[m]	J.	Transmitted Packets	Received Packets	Ratio
300	7	50	50	100%
450	7	50	49	98%
700	7	50	49	98%
950	7	50	37	74%
1200	8	50	35	70%
1450	10	50	26	52%

Table 6.1: Results of PDR

The extracted results illustrate within the 700m range only 2% of the sent packets were lost, which is the indication of good spreading factor selection. However, by moving far from the gateway the number of packets that were lost started increasing. The reasons why this happens are signal blockade by some obstacles such as trees, cars, buildings... and interferences with other radio systems.

By adjusting higher spreading factors to have better performance and to decrease the packet loss for the last three test points, the results change significantly and PDR improves to more than 75% for long test ranges as shown in table 6.2.

Table 6.2:	Results	of PDR
------------	---------	--------

[Pango[m]	GE	Number of	Number of	Packet Delivery	
nange[m]	SF	Transmitted Packets	Received Packets	Ratio	
950	8	50	45	90%	
1200	9	50	46	92%	
1450	11	50	43	86%	



Figure 6.1: PDR for different test locations

6.2 System Performance Analysis

6.2.1 Path Loss Models

In this part we will discuss some path loss models and compare them to the experiment results in LoRa communications. Previous researches have presented various mathematical models for calculation of path loss. Different urban environment path loss models have been tested to see which one can well describe the loss that is achieved in real harsh urban environment. However, because of the complexity of signal propagation, it is hard to adjust a single model that accurately describes all path loss properties in different communication environments.

Free-Space Path Loss

Free-space path loss model (Friis equation), is a baseline of all proposed propagation models so far. This is the simplest model to define the radio signal propagation. The formula is as below:

$$PL_{f_s} = 20 \times \log f + 20 \times \log d + 32.45 \tag{6.2}$$

where, d is distance in km, and f is the frequency in MHz[47].

HATA-OKUMURA Model

This model is an empirical path loss model and is limited to the input parameters. The formula for calculating path loss model in urban area is as below:

$$L(urban) = 69.55 + 26.16 \log f - 13.82 \log h_{te} - ah_{re} + (44.9 - 6.55 \log h_{te}) \log d$$
(6.3)

where

$$a(h_{re}) = (1.1\log f - 0.7)h_{re} - (1.56\log f - 0.8)$$
(6.4)

In this equation, f is the frequency in MHz, h_{te} and h_{re} are antenna effective height for the base station and the device in meter respectively, and d is the distance between transmitter and receiver[48].

Ericsson Model

Ericsson model is a modified version of the HATA-OKUMURA model in which we can change parameters according to the environment that we are doing experiment.

$$L = a_0 + a_1 \log(d) + a_2 \log(h_b) + a_3 \log(h_b) \log(d) - 3.2(\log(11.75h_r)^2) + g(f)$$
(6.5)

$$g(f) = 44.49 \log(f) - 4.78 (\log(f))^2$$
(6.6)

where f is the frequency in MHz, h_b and h_r are the height of transmitter and receiver antenna in meter. The values of a_0 , a_1 , a_2 , and a_3 for urban areas are 36.2, 30.2, 12 and 0.1 respectively[49].

Proposed Model

It is better to derive a simple model that captures the heart of signal propagation for general analysis of different systems than developing a model which approximates real world channel status[45]. Among many models the following model can better define the urban environment path loss model. The formula below defined for this purpose:

$$P_{r}[dBm] = P_{t}[dBm] + K - 10\gamma log[\frac{d}{d_{0}}][46]$$
(6.7)

where P_t and P_r are transmission and reception powers, respectively. d_0 is a reference to the far-field of an antenna which is in 10-100m range in outdoor environment. K is a constant with no unit set to free space path loss at distance d_0 which is mentioned. γ is called path loss exponent. The value is in the 2-4 range for the normal environment but it increases to almost 4-6 for a harsh and lossy environment. Results suggest that when there is LOS communication in an urban environment the amount of γ should be set to almost 2.6 but this amount must be increased for NLOS scenarios.



Figure 6.2: Received signal power in outdoor environment for different path loss models

By looking more closely at the extracted results, it can be seen that by carefully selecting the parameters in the proposed model, it is possible to well overlap the tested points and the theoretical model which demonstrates the accuracy and efficiency of the proposed model. furthermore, the graph illustrates, moving away from the gateway results in a degradation in system performance.

6.2.2 Throughput

In this section, we will do LoRaWAN performance evaluation in terms of maximum data rate with which the LoRa packets can be transmitted. Each spreading factor demonstrates a special bit rate which can be calculated by the formula below:

$$\mathbf{R}_b = SF \times \frac{BW}{2^{SF}} \times CR \tag{6.8}$$

Where:

- 1. SF means the Spreading Factor used
- 2. BW means the Bandwidth used
- 3. CR means the Code Rate used

Table 6.3: Semtech Si	SX1276, Sensitivity	of LoRa Receiver	(dBm)[4][20]
-------------------------------	---------------------	------------------	--------------

Data Rate	Spreading Factor	Bit Rate [kbps]	Rx Sensitivity [dBm]
DR0	12	0.25	-136
DR1	11	0.44	-133
DR2	10	0.98	-132
DR3	9	1.7	-129
DR4	8	3.1	-126
DR5	7	5.4	-123

Table 6.3 summarizes the relationship between BW, SF, and Receiver Sensitivity. Although the spreading factor has a proportionate connection with receiver sensitivity, increasing the bandwidth reduces decoder sensitivity. The reduction in coding rate will aid in lowering the Packet Error Rate (PER) due to interference.



Figure 6.3: Data rate evaluation with different SF(125kHz bandwidth)

6.3 Packet Length Analysis

LoRaWAN supports data rates in 0.3 to 50 kbps ranges depends on which SF, BW and CR are using for the measurements. However, as the frame includes actual data plus a 13 byte preamble(LoRaWAN protocol) the time on-air varies.

The simulation below shows the transmission time for two different packet sizes (excluding preamble). The higher is the payload size the more is the time on air for LoRa packets. From the results, it is clear that the spreading factor has a crucial impact on LoRa communication performance. A large spreading factor will increase time on air of the transmitted packet which results in an increase in energy consumption, data rate reduction, and improving communication range.



Figure 6.4: Time on air vs SF with BW=125 kHz, CR=4/5

Chapter 7

Conclusion and Future Works

7.1 Conclusion

This research has tried to show the performance of LoRa technology in a harsh urban environment in case of the maximum distance in which packets received successfully by the gateway.

Thesis defined a detailed description of different Low Power Wide Area technologies which are so famous these days due to some precious characteristics that are inevitable in the 4th industrial era. Furthermore, some comparisons between LoRa and LoRaWAN technologies along with the transmission parameters of LoRa and their selection in order to have a good communication performance on LoRa link have been outlined. In the end, we have set up a LoRaWAN network that includes a sensor node, a gateway and, a network server in order to build a communication based on Lora modulation to send packets toward the gateway.

Two scenarios have been analyzed in this research: indoor and outdoor with the main focus on outdoor environmental experiments. In indoor scenarios as might be expected, despite the close distance between transmitter and receiver, the values of SNR and RSSI indicate a not very high quality communication in an indoor environment. Due to the presence of glasses and concrete walls with high thickness between the LoRa end device and gateway, signals are blocked while passing obstacles.

In the outdoor scenario, the area of the test was full of high buildings which resulted in many reflections and refractions. As a result, the gateway was able to receive LoRa packets which were sent at a distance of less than 2km with the highest spreading factor. Besides, we introduced that LoRaWAN can be assessed by defining the packet delivery ratio for each transmission. Based on the results, less than 5% of the transmitted packets were lost in low ranges and we have mentioned that for long-range communications because of low PDR values (less than 60%), this amount can be increased by increasing the spreading factor which results in a decrease in data rate. The results reveal that, the performance of LoRaWAN networks extremely depends on the selected parameters such as spreading factor, coding rate, bandwidth, and also the environment in which they are implemented.

Moreover, further investigations have been done to illustrate how an increase in packet size degrades the LoRaWAN communication performance and triggers more time on air for each sent packet. In this dissertation, the gateway has been located on the 4th floor almost 12m distance from the ground which again has an effect on communication range. It is very important to note that the height of the gateway from the ground is a factor that hugely affects communication range and locating the gateway at a high distance would give better performance on LoRa link.

7.2 Future works

We introduced the LoRaWAN in previous sections, and relevant work has been completed up until today. When compared to other communication technologies, LoRaWAN offers the benefits of being an open standard, having built-in security, long-range communication, low energy consumption, and the opportunity to have private installations. Aside from its benefits, low data rate and duty cycle limits, limit the use of LoRaWAN networks for real-time applications. LoRaWAN is best suited to circumstances in which data transfers are infrequent (a few packets per day) and the payload size is between 10 and 50 bytes. All these mentioned challenging issues should be handled and studied in the near future.

In earlier parts, we discussed the LoRaWAN protocol. The protocol is based on Aloha, which is very simple to construct, but it has certain limitations when a growing number of network devices are involved. When the size of the network grows, packet transmission attempts will increase and successful packet delivery ratios will extremely decrease. So, having a more complicated system like listen before talk mechanism would be needed to achieve less packet losses in LoRaWAN.

Another future work could be promoting network servers to have less restrictions on the number of packets that can be sent in one day.

In the end, LoRaWAN networks are best suited for outdoor IoT applications such as smart cities, agriculture, farming, and airports. There has always been a gap in indoor deployment that causes signal propagation and network issues in inside scenarios and applications for various indoor users.

Bibliography

- A. Al-Fuqaha, M. Guizani, M. Mohammadi, M. Aledhari and M. Ayyash, "Internet of Things: A Survey on Enabling Technologies, Protocols, and Applications," in IEEE Communications Surveys & Tutorials, 2015.
- [2] A. Zanella, N. Bui, A. Castellani, L. Vangelista and M. Zorzi, "Internet of Things for Smart Cities," in IEEE Internet of Things Journal, 2014.
- [3] J. Lin, W. Yu, N. Zhang, X. Yang, H. Zhang, and W. Zhao, A survey on internet of things: Architecture, enabling technologies, security and privacy, and applications, IEEE Internet of Things Journal, vol. 4, no. 5, pp. 11251142, 2017.
- [4] A. Augustin, J. Yi, T. Clausen, and W. M. Townsley, "A Study of LoRa: Long Range & Low Power Networks for the Internet of Things," MDPI Sensor Journal, 2016.
- [5] J. A. Stankovic, Research directions for the internet of things, IEEE Internet of Things Journal, vol. 1, no. 1, pp. 39, 2014.
- [6] Northstream white paper, Massive IoT: Different technologies for different needs, 2017.
- [7] R. Oliveira, L. Guardalben and S. Sargento, "Long range communications in urban and rural environments," in IEEE Symposium on Computers and Communications (ISCC), Heraklion, Greece, 2017.
- [8] A. Lavric and V. Popa, "Internet of Things and LoRa Low-Power Wide-Area Networks: A survey," in International Symposium on Signals, Circuits and Systems (ISSCS), Iasi, Romania, 2017.
- [9] U. Raza, P. Kulkarni, and M. Sooriyabandara, Low power wide area networks: An overview, IEEE Communications Surveys & Tutorials, vol. 19, no. 2, pp. 855873, 2017.

- [10] V. Gazis, A survey of standards for machine-to-machine and the internet of things, IEEE Communications Surveys & Tutorials, vol. 19, no. 1, pp. 482511, 2017.
- [11] M. C. Bor, U. Roedig, T. Voigt, and J. M. Alonso, Do LoRa lowpower wide-area networks scale in Proceedings of the International Conference on Modeling, Analysis and Simulation of Wireless and Mobile Systems, 2016, pp. 5967.
- [12] V. Suryani., A. Rakhmatsyah., R. Y. Hasjim, "implementation wireless sensor network of IEEE 802.15.4 on human body temperature monitoring system," in International conference on Innovative Engineering Technologies (ICIET2014), Bangkok, Thailand, 2014.
- [13] Nokia, Nokia LTE M2M Optimizing LTE for the Internet of Things, White paper, 2014.
- [14] Semtech, SX1272/3/6/7/8 LoRa Modem Design Guide, AN1200.13, Revision 1, July 2013.
- [15] S. Chen, R. Ma, H.-H. Chen, H. Zhang, W. Meng, and J. Liu, Machine-to-machine communications in ultra-dense networksa survey, IEEE Communications Surveys & Tutorials, vol. 19, no. 3, pp. 14781503, 2017.
- [16] C.-S. Choi, J.-D. Jeong, I.-W. Lee and W.-K. Park, "LoRa based renewable energy monitoring system with open IoT platform," in International Conference on Electronics, Information, and Communication (ICEIC), Honolulu, HI, USA, 2018.
- [17] J. Petajajarvi, K. Mikhaylov, R. Yasmin, M. Hamalainen, and J. Iinatti, Evaluation of LoRa LPWAN technology for indoor remote health and wellbeing monitoring, International Journal of Wireless Information Networks, vol. 24, no. 2, pp. 153165, 2017.
- [18] L. Angrisani, P. Arpaia, F. Bonavolont'a, M. Conti, and A. Liccardo, LoRa protocol performance assessment in critical noise conditions, in Proceedings of the International Forum on Research and Technologies for Society and Industry, 2017, pp. 15.
- [19] M. Bor, J. Vidler, and U. Roedig, LoRa for the Internet of Things, in Proceedings of the 2016 International Conference on Embedded Wireless Systems and Networks, ser. EWSN 16. USA: Junction Publishing, 2016, pp. 361366.
- [20] J. Haxhibeqiri, A. Karaaac, F. Abeele, W. Joseph, LoRa indoor coverage and performance in an industrial environment, IEEE International Conference on Emerging Technologies and Factory Automation, 2017.
- [21] OlofLiberg, MrtenSundberg, Y.-P. EricWang, JohanBergman, JoachimSachs, in Cellular Internet of Things, 2018.
- [22] ETSI, ERM TG28. "Electromagnetic compatibility and Radio spectrum Matters (ERM); Short Range Devices (SRD); Radio equipment to be used in the 25 MHz to 1 000 MHz frequency range with power levels ranging up to 500 mW." European harmonized standard EN 300.220: v2.
- [23] A. J. Wixted, P. Kinnaird, H. Larijani, A. Tait, A. Ahmadinia and N. Strachan, "Evaluation of LoRa and LoRaWAN for wireless sensor networks," in IEEE SENSORS, Orlando, FL, USA, 2016.
- [24] E. D. Ayele, C. Hakkenberg, J. P. Meijers, K. Zhang, N. Meratnia and P. J. M. Havinga, "Performance analysis of LoRa radio for an indoor IoT applications," in International Conference on Internet of Things for the Global Community (IoTGC), Funchal, Portugal, 2017.
- [25] J. Haxhibeqiri, F. Van den Abeele, I. Moerman, and J. Hoebeke, LoRa scalability: A simulation model based on interference measurements, Sensors, vol. 17, no. 6, p. 1193, 2017.
- [26] R. El Chall, S. Lahoud, and M. El Helou, Loraicdcsnetwork: Radio propagation models and performance evaluation in various environments in lebanon, IEEE Internet of Things Journal, 2019.
- [27] European Telecommunication Standard Institute (ETSI).
- [28] Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineering (IEEE).
- [29] A. Dongare, R. Narayanan, A. Gadre, A. Luong, A. Balanuta, S. Kumar, B. Iannucci, and A. Rowe, Charm: Exploiting geographical diversity through coherent combining in low-power wide-area networks, in Proceedings of the International Conference on Information Processing in Sensor Networks, 2018, pp. 6071.
- [30] J. C. Liando, A. Gamage, A. W. Tengourtius, and M. Li, Known and unknown facts of lora: Experiences from a large-

scale measurement study, ACM Transactions on Sensor Networks (TOSN), vol. 15, no. 2, p. 16, 2019.

- [31] LoRa Alliance, LoRaWAN Specification (v1.0.3), Mar. 2018.
- [32] LoRa Network Architecture , (accessed 04.03.2020). https://www.electronicsnotes.com/articles/connectivity/lora/lorawan-networkarchitecture.php
- [33] GSMA, Mobile internet of things: low power wide area connectivity. URL: https://bit.ly/2Soue2F.
- [34] Semtech Corporation SX1272/3/6/7/8: LoRa Modem. Designers Guide. AN1200.13, Semtech Corporation: Camarillo, CA, USA, 2013, (accessed on 15.11.2019).
- [35] Burns J., Kirtay S. & Marks P. (2015) Future use of licence exempt radio spectrum. Tech. rep., Plum Consulting, Tech. (accessed on 01.03.2020). URL: https://bit.ly/2Ixgdt5.
- [36] Gruppo Telecom Italia, LTE Workshop by Roberto Fantini, 28 May 2020.
- [37] Lauridsen M., Vejlgaard B., Kovacs I.Z., Nguyen H. & Mogensen P. (2017) Interference Measurements in the European 868 MHz ISM Band with Focus on LoRa and SigFox. In: 2017 IEEE Wireless Communications and Networking Conference (WCNC), pp. 16.
- [38] Oh S. & Shin J. (2017) An Efficient Small Data Transmission Scheme in the 3GPP NB-IoT System. IEEE Communications Letters 21, pp. 660663.
- [39] Lora World Coverage, (accessed 04.03.2020).
- [40] Sikken, B. Project Decoding LoRa, 2016. Available online: https://revspace.nl/DecodingLora (accessed on 1 August 2016).
- [41] de Carvalho Silva J., Rodrigues J.J.P.C., Alberti A.M., Solic P. & Aquino A.L.L. (2017) Lorawan A low power WAN protocol for Internet of Things: A review and opportunities. In: 2017 2nd International Multidisciplinary Conference on Computer and Energy Science (SpliTech), pp. 16.
- [42] An1200.22 LoRaTM Modulation Basics, Rev. 2. Semtech, 2015, (accessed on 17.09.2019).

- [43] K. Mekki, E. Bajic, F. Chaxel, and F. Meyer, "A comparative study of LPWAN technologies for large-scale IoT deployment," ICT Express, vol. 5, no. 1, pp. 17, 2019.
- [44] LoRa Alliance, LoRaWAN backend interfaces (v1.0), 2017.
- [45] Goldsmith, A. Wireless Communications; Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, UK, 2005.
- [46] K. Dong-Hoon, Lee. Eun-kyu, Kim. Jibum, "Experiencing LoRa Network Establishment on a Smart Energy Campus Testbed", in Sustainability ,2019.
- [47] Bounding the Practical Error of Path Loss Models, Int. J. Antennas Propag., vol. 2012, pp. 121, 2012.
- [48] Jorke et al., Urban channel models for smart city iot-networks based on empirical measurements of lora-links at 433 and 868 mhz, in 2017 IEEE 28th Annual International Symposium on Personal, Indoor, and Mobile Radio Communications (PIMRC), Oct 2017, pp. 16.
- [49] J. Milanovic, S. Rimac-Drlje, and K. Bejuk, "Comparison of propagation models accuracy for WiMAX on 3.5 GHz," in Electronics, Circuits and Systems, 2007. ICECS 2007. 14th IEEE International Conference on, 2007, pp. 111-114.